




---

## BENNY MORRIS: THE LIAR AS HERO

By **Benny Morris**

---

Published in: The New Republic

March 17, 2011 |

*The Rise and Fall of a Palestinian Dynasty: The Husaynis, 1700-1948*

By Ilan Pappé

(University of California Press, 399 pp., \$29.95)

*Out of the Frame: The Struggle for Academic Freedom in Israel*

By Ilan Pappé

(Pluto Press, 246 pp., \$22)

*The Ethnic Cleansing of Palestine*

By Ilan Pappé

(Oneworld, 313 pp., \$14.95)

I.

At best, Ilan Pappé must be one of the world's sloppiest historians; at worst, one of the most dishonest. In truth, he probably merits a place somewhere between the two.

Here is a clear and typical example-in detail, which is where the devil resides-of Pappé's handiwork. I take this example from *The Ethnic Cleansing of Palestine*. On February 2, 1948, a young Jewish scientist named Aharon Katzir came to see David Ben-Gurion, the chairman of the Jewish Agency Executive and the leader of the Jewish community in Palestine. Two months earlier, the General Assembly of the United Nations had recommended the partition of the country into two states. The Zionist establishment had accepted Resolution 181, but the Palestinian Arab leadership, and the surrounding Arab states, had rejected it-and Palestinian militiamen began to shoot at Jewish traffic, pedestrians, and settlements. The first Arab-Israeli war had begun.

Katzir had come to report to the man managing the Jewish war effort (Ben-Gurion also held the defense portfolio in the Jewish Agency Executive) about an experiment that he and his team in the Haganah's "science branch" had been conducting. As was his wont, Ben-Gurion jotted down in his diary what his visitor told him. (Ben-Gurion's diary, a major source on Israeli and Middle East history, consists almost entirely of his summaries of reports by people coming to see him; very few entries actually enlighten the reader about what Ben-Gurion thought or said.) The entry reads:

*Aharon*: 'Shimshon' [the operation's codename], an experiment was conducted on animals. The researchers were clothed in gas masks and suit. The suit costs 20 grush, the mask about 20 grush (all must be bought immediately). The operation [or experiment] went well. No animal died, the [animals] remained dazzled [as when a car's headlights dazzle an oncoming driver] for 24 hours. There are some 50 kilos [of the gas]. [They] were moved to Tel Aviv. The [production] equipment is being moved here. On the laboratory level, some 20 kilos can be produced per day.

This is the only accessible source that exists, to the best of my knowledge, about the meeting and the gas experiment, and it is the sole source cited by Pappé for his description of the meeting and the "Shimshon" project. But this is how Pappé gives the passage in English:

Katzir reported to Ben-Gurion: "We are experimenting with animals. Our researchers were wearing gas masks and adequate outfit. Good results. The animals did not die (they were just blinded). We can produce 20 kilos a day of this stuff."

The translation is flecked with inaccuracies, but the outrage is in Pappé's perversion of "dazzled," or *sunveru*, to "blinded"-in Hebrew "blinded" would be *uvru*, the verb *not* used by Ben-Gurion-coupled with the willful omission of the qualifier "for 24 hours." Pappé's version of this text is driven by something other than linguistic and historiographical accuracy. Published in English for the English-

speaking world, where animal-lovers are legion and deliberately blinding animals would be regarded as a barbaric act, the passage, as published by Pappe, cannot fail to provoke a strong aversion to Ben-Gurion and to Israel.

Such distortions, large and small, characterize almost every page of *The Ethnic Cleansing of Palestine*. So I should add, to make the historical context perfectly clear, that no gas was ever used in the war of 1948 by any of the participants. Pappe never tells the reader this. Raising the subject of gas is historical irrelevance. But the paragraph will dangle in the reader's imagination as a dark possibility, or worse, a dark reality: the Jews, gassed by the Nazis three years before, were about to gas, or were gassing, Arabs. I note also, for accuracy's sake, that, apart from the 1917 battle for Gaza in World War I, the only people in the Middle East who have used poison gas against their enemies in the past century have been Arabs-the Egyptians in Yemen in the 1960s, the Iraqis in Kurdistan in the 1980s. So there can be no escaping the conclusion that Pappe introduced the subject, and perverted the text, for one purpose only: to blacken the image of Israel and its leaders in 1948. This is also among the purposes of *The Rise and Fall of a Palestinian Dynasty* and *Out of the Frame*.

## II.

***Palestinian Dynasty* was** a good idea. It attempts to describe the evolution and the activities of one of Palestine's leading notable families, the Husaynis of Jerusalem, from their rise around 1700 to local and then "national" prominence, until their fall from grace and power in 1947-1948. The Husaynis over the generations were religious leaders and mayors of the holy city, and filled other posts as well, including representing the area in the Ottoman parliament. The most famous Husayni was Muhammad Hajj Amin al-Husayni, the grand mufti of Jerusalem from 1921 and the leader of the Arab Higher Committee (AHC), the Palestinians' executive political body, and thus of the Palestine Arab national movement during the crucial years between 1936 and 1948. Thereafter only one member of the clan, Faysal, the son of Abd al-Qadir al-Husayni, was to achieve real prominence and a measure of power, as the Palestine Liberation Organization's Jerusalem affairs supremo in the 1990s. Pappe calls Faysal "the most renowned Palestinian of the end of the twentieth century." I always thought that was Yasir Arafat.

Pappe uses the Husayni story as a vehicle to describe Palestine's history during those two and a half centuries, spanning Ottoman and British rule and the clash with Zionism, and ending with the first Arab-Israeli war, the establishment of the state of Israel and the collapse of Palestinian society and politics. The book's treatment of the successive periods is chronologically disproportionate: pages 23 to 91 cover the Ottoman years, from 1700 to 1875, almost two centuries; and pages 92 to 342 cover the seventy-two years of waning Ottoman rule and the British and "Zionist" years, from 1876 to 1948. In fact, there is far more source material for the later years and a relative paucity of material on the earlier period. But Pappe's real interest lies in politics, specifically anti-British-imperial politics and anti-Zionist politics, and not in distant Ottoman-era history.

The disproportion also reflects Pappe's worth as a historian. Let me explain. To cover the history of Palestine-a geographically small backwater in the giant Ottoman domain-and the activities of its aristocracy and their interaction with the authorities in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, one would have to spend many months in the Ottoman archives in Istanbul. There one would need to locate and pore over reports and correspondence from and about the relevant *vilayets* (provinces), Syria/Damascus and Beirut, and the relevant *sanjaks* and *mutasarrifliks* (districts), Jerusalem, Nablus, and Acre, in addition to the central government's deliberations and decision-making about Jerusalem and its environs. Pappe, who lacks Turkish, has not consulted any Ottoman archives. There is not a single reference to any Ottoman archive, or any Turkish source, in his endnotes.

Another source for the history-especially social and economic history-of Ottoman Palestine is the archives of the local *sharia* courts in Jaffa and Jerusalem. These archives, to judge from the endnotes, Pappe tapped only briefly, if at all, as if ticking a box. In one endnote he thanks Dr. Mahmoud Yazbak of Haifa University, "who guided me in working on these documents in the Haram [the Temple Mount in Jerusalem]." To judge from the endnotes, Pappe was for some reason deterred from spending time in these repositories.

Indeed, almost all of Pappe's references direct the reader to books and articles in English, Hebrew, and Arabic by other scholars, or to the memoirs of various Arab politicians, which are not the most reliable of sources. Occasionally there is a reference to an Arab or Western travelogue or genealogy, or to a diplomat's memoir; but there is barely an allusion to documents in the relevant British, American, and Zionist/Israeli archives. When referring to the content of American consular reports about Arab riots in the 1920s, for example, Pappe invariably directs the reader to an article in Hebrew by Gideon Biger-"The American Consulate in Jerusalem and the Events of 1920-1921," in *Cathedra*,

September 1988-and not to the documents themselves, which are easily accessible in the United States National Archive.

**Those who falsify** history routinely take the path of omission. They ignore crucial facts and important pieces of evidence while cherry-picking from the documentation to prove a case. An apt illustration of this delinquency is Efraim Karsh, in *Palestine Betrayed*. At one point he tells us, quoting a news report from the *Palestine Post*, that the Palestinian Arab masses actually welcomed the UN partition resolution of November 1947, which posited the establishment of a Jewish state side by side with a Palestine Arab state, when a thousand other pieces of evidence-Haganah intelligence reports, newspapers, monitored Arab radio broadcasts, and the simple fact that Palestine's Arabs went to war to stymie that resolution-tell us, with overwhelming persuasiveness, the exact opposite.

But Pappé is more brazen. He, too, often omits and ignores significant evidence, and he, too, alleges that a source tells us the opposite of what it in fact says, but he will also simply and straightforwardly falsify evidence. Consider his handling of the Arab anti-Jewish riots of the 1920s. Pappé writes of the "Nabi Musa" riots in April 1920: "The [British] Palin Commission... reported that the Jewish presence in the country was provoking the Arab population and was the cause of the riots." He also quotes at length Musa Kazim al-Husayni, the clan's leading notable at the time, to the effect that "it was not the [Arab] Hebronites who had started the riots but the Jews." But the (never published) "Report of the Court of Inquiry [it was not a "Commission"] Convened by Order of H.E. the High Commissioner and Commander-in-Chief, Dated the 12th Day of April, 1920," while forthrightly anti-Zionist, thereby accurately reflecting the prevailing views in the British military government that ruled Palestine until mid-1920, flatly and strikingly charged the Arabs with responsibility for the bloodshed. The team chaired by Major-General P.C. Palin wrote that "it is perfectly clear that with... few exceptions the Jews were the sufferers, and were, moreover, the victims of a peculiarly brutal and cowardly attack, the majority of the casualties being old men, women and children." The inquiry pointed out that whereas 216 Jews were killed or injured, the British security forces and the Jews, in defending themselves or in retaliatory attacks, caused only twenty-five Arab casualties.

The bottom line of the Palin report of July 1, 1920, was that the Arabs "not entirely" unreasonably feared Jewish immigration and eventual political and economic domination, and that the Zionists had occasionally acted with "indiscretion" and political aggressiveness. At the same time, the report continued, in its complex account of the causes of the crisis, the British, too, through their "nonfulfillment" of promises, had contributed to Arab "alienation and exasperation," as had deliberate incitement by various Arab leaders and journalists. Taken together, these were the wellsprings of the Arabs' "panic" and rage. But it was the Arabs-the report concluded-who had resorted to murderous violence and attacked the Jews in "treacherous and cowardly" fashion. The picture painted by the Palin inquiry, despite its clear anti-Zionist bias, was far more complicated, nuanced, and balanced than that conveyed in Pappé's "history."

**About the 1929** "Temple Mount" riots, which included two large-scale massacres of Jews, in Hebron and in Safed, Pappé writes: "The opposite camp, Zionist and British, was no less ruthless [than the Arabs]. In Jaffa a Jewish mob murdered seven Palestinians." Actually, there were no massacres of Arabs by Jews, though a number of Arabs were killed when Jews defended themselves or retaliated after Arab violence. Pappé adds that the British "Shaw Commission," so-called because it was chaired by Sir Walter Shaw (a former chief justice of the Straits Settlements), which investigated the riots, "upheld the basic Arab claim that Jewish provocations had caused the violent outbreak. 'The principal cause... was twelve years of pro-Zionist [British] policy.'"

It is unclear what Pappé is quoting from. I did not find this sentence in the commission's report. Pappé's bibliography refers, under "Primary Sources," simply to "The Shaw Commission." The report? The deliberations? Memoranda by or about? Who can tell? The footnote attached to the quote, presumably to give its source, says, simply, "Ibid." The one before it says, "Ibid., p. 103." The one before that says, "The Shaw Commission, session 46, p. 92." But the quoted passage does not appear on page 103 of the report. In the text of *Palestinian Dynasty*, Pappé states that "Shaw wrote [this] after leaving the country [Palestine]." But if it is not in the report, where did Shaw "write" it?

Actually, the thrust of the "Report of the Commission on the Palestine Disturbances of August, 1929," which appeared in 1930, is completely contrary to what Pappé asserts (though it does list some non-lethal Jewish provocations-peaceful demonstrations, a newspaper article-as among the immediate triggers of the eruption of the Arab violence). The report states: "The fundamental cause, without which in our opinion disturbances either would not have occurred or would have been little more than a local riot, is the Arab feeling of animosity and hostility towards the Jews consequent upon the disappointment of their political and national aspirations and fear for their economic future." As to the riots themselves, the report states: "The outbreak in Jerusalem on the 23rd of August [the start of

the riots] was from the beginning an attack by Arabs on Jews for which no excuse in the form of earlier murders by Jews has been established." The disturbances "took the form, for the most part, of a vicious attack by Arabs on Jews accompanied by wanton destruction of Jewish property.... In a few instances, Jews attacked Arabs and destroyed Arab property. These attacks, though inexcusable, were in most cases in retaliation for wrongs already committed by Arabs in the neighborhood in which the Jewish attacks occurred."

Pappe repeatedly asserts, in order to demonstrate an Arab readiness for conciliation, that the Palestinian leadership in 1920-1922, including Hajj Amin, was "ambiguous" about Zionism and "was willing to compromise." This is nonsense. Indeed, Hajj Amin was tried and convicted in absentia by a British court for helping to incite the murderous riots of April 1920.

**To the deliberate** slanting of history Pappe adds a profound ignorance of basic facts. Together these sins and deficiencies render his "histories" worthless as representations of the past, though they are important as documents in the current political and historiographic disputations about the Arab-Israeli conflict. Pappe's grasp of the facts of World War I, for example, is weak in the extreme. He writes that the "Ottoman entry into the war was triggered by an incident in the Black Sea in December 1914." In fact, the Ottoman Empire joined World War I with Russia's declaration of war on Constantinople on November 1, following the bombardment of Sevastopol on October 29 by the Turkish cruiser "Yavuz Sultan Selim," which was really the German cruiser *Goeben* manned by fez-wearing German sailors. Pappe tells us that Hajj Amin was commissioned as an officer in the Ottoman 46th division, at first serving as "assistant division commander to the governor of Smyrna," thereby betraying his ignorance of the relevant Ottoman administrative and military structures (lieutenants are not "assistant division commanders"). Pappe maintains that Jamal Pasha's Fourth Army "had failed to cross the Sinai Peninsula" in World War I-but the Turks crossed the peninsula and fought the British on the banks of the Suez Canal on February 2-4, 1915, and in their second invasion of Egypt, in August 1916, they reached Romani, just short of the canal. Pappe maintains that Allenby's conquest of Jerusalem in December 1917 "concluded the [British] campaign in the Levant," but of course it didn't: Allenby's army went on, in 1918, to conquer the rest of Palestine and Syria. Pappe notes that "the text of the Balfour Declaration remained unpublished" until February 1920, but it was published already in 1917. He refers to Raghib Nashashibi in 1923 as "a member of parliament"-what parliament?

Some of Pappe's "historical" assertions are, quite obviously, politically motivated, but they are mistakes nonetheless. He refers to "statements made by Jewish and Zionist leaders about the need to build the 'Third Temple.'" Husaynis often leveled that charge against the Jews, in order to incite the Muslim masses. But which important Zionist leader in the 1920s advocated the construction of a Third Temple? None whom I can name. Later Pappe reinforces this lie by remarking that "Palestinian historiography, including recent work that draws on newly revealed materials, suggests that the mufti's concern was not baseless, and that there really was a Jewish plan to seize the entire Haram [Temple Mount]." Pappe offers no evidence for this extraordinary assertion.

Pappe repeatedly refers to "Harry Lock" of the British Mandate government secretariat in the 1920s-but the chief secretary's name was Harry Luke. Pappe obviously encountered the name in Hebrew or Arabic and transliterated it, with no prior knowledge of Luke against which to check it: if he had consulted British documents, he would have known the correct spelling. Pappe refers to "the Hope Simpson Commission"-there was no such commission, only an investigation by an official named John Hope Simpson. He refers to "twenty-two Muslim... states" in the world in 1931, but by my count there were only about half a dozen. He refers to "the Jewish Intelligence Service"-presumably the Haganah Intelligence Service-and then adds, "whose archive has been opened to Israeli historians but not to Palestinians." To the best of my knowledge, this is an outright lie. All public archives in Israel, including the Haganah Archive in Tel Aviv, which contains the papers of its intelligence service, are open to all researchers.

Pappe writes, regarding 1939, of "Colonial Secretary Ramsay MacDonald" when it should be Malcolm MacDonald, the official responsible for the famous White Paper of May 1939. (Ramsay MacDonald died two years earlier.) He speaks of "Rommel's advance towards Alexandria" in "the summer of 1940," but Rommel reached Africa only the following year. He writes that in 1947 the Haganah immigration ship *Exodus* "was refused entry [into Palestine] and made its way back to Germany." Actually, the ramshackle *Exodus from Europe-1947* was intercepted by British naval craft and forcibly boarded. The disabled ship was towed into Haifa harbor, where most of its passengers were transferred to a seaworthy ship and sent back to Europe, most disembarking in Hamburg. I could go on. Suffice it to say that Pappe's contempt for historical truth and factual accuracy is almost boundless.

## III.

**Ilan Pappé** has opted out of the Zionist dream-or as he would have it, the Zionist nightmare. About three years ago he moved from the University of Haifa, where he was a senior lecturer in the department of political science, to the University of Exeter in Britain. *Out of the Frame* gives us Pappé's explanation of why he chose exile. The title apparently derives from *Out of Place*, his late friend Edward Said's autobiography. But Pappé's book, while offering some autobiographical tidbits, is really a political charge-sheet against Zionism-a polemic, not a memoir.

He tells us that he grew up in a German Jewish family transplanted to the Israeli port city of Haifa, where he was born in 1954. As a youngster he was a Zionist, passing through the routine stations of high school, army, and undergraduate studies in Israel. (He even mentions his service in the Golan Heights during the 1973 war, apparently still a source of pride.) His *glissement* into militant anti-Zionism began, he recalls, in 1982, at St. Antony's College, Oxford, where he was supervised in his doctoral studies by Albert Hourani, an Anglo-Lebanese historian who in an earlier life (1945-1947) had served as a spokesman for Hajj Amin al-Husayni and the Palestinian cause. Hourani went on to become a major historian of the Middle East, and the author of the elegant and acclaimed book *A History of the Arab Peoples*.

Whatever Hourani's influence upon him, Pappé proffers another explanation for his disenchantment. He has a personal grievance. In 1982, he was chucked out of Peace Now, whose representative in Britain he says he was, because he had debated with a PLO representative in the House of Commons. (He doesn't tell us on which side he appeared.) He was also asked by the Israeli embassy to speak at a pro-Israeli rally in northern Britain just after the Israeli invasion of southern Lebanon. He declined the invitation, he tells us, not just because of anti-Israeli sentiment but also because a few days earlier Israel's ambassador in London, Shlomo Argov, had been shot by Arab gunmen, and Pappé was miffed that the embassy had displayed a "willingness to sacrifice me"-perhaps Arab "terrorists" would gun him down, too. The assumption that it was dangerous in those days to speak publicly on behalf of Israel, as if Arabs were regularly gunning down such speakers, is nonsense.

Armed with a Ph.D. in modern Middle East history, Pappé returned to Israel, immediately landing an academic position. His prose, at this point in *Out of the Frame*, becomes more opaque and convoluted, and for good reason: he wishes to project an image of himself in the 1980s as a young crusading rebel sharply critical of Israel and Zionism, valiantly battling a rock-hard Israeli establishment, including its academic establishment. Israel's universities, he claims, were then (and are today) governed by an unremitting Zionist orthodoxy and dogmatism.

Yet Haifa University in 1984 accorded him a coveted position, and in fairly short order gave him tenure. Of this, Pappé writes: "Attaining tenure is a painful process for most young academics in Israel; it was doubly difficult for me given my views, which were already quite well known. And yet, as I noted, my positions were not yet crystallized in such a way as constituted a threat to the system, and I passed over the hurdles successfully." He adds, somewhat contradictorily, that his "radicalism" "enhanced the university's claim to pluralism and allowed it to boast of its openness to the world at large." So he kept his radicalism under wraps in order to obtain tenure *and* he brandished it brazenly, also in order to obtain tenure. Take your pick.

The truth is more prosaic. While Pappé, as a citizen, was a clear dabbler in radical politics, he still operated within the Zionist camp to the extent that the Israeli Communist Party, to which he belonged, posited the existence of the Jewish state within the framework of a two-state solution-in line with Moscow's position. At the same time, Pappé's academic output was inoffensive in the extreme. He claims that his first book, *Britain and the Arab-Israeli Conflict, 1948-51*, which appeared in 1988, asserts that "Britain played a major role in allowing the Zionist movement to found a state in Palestine through the ethnic cleansing of its indigenous people." This is a misrepresentation. The book deals with British policy and, more specifically, with British-Jordanian relations-a subject that was covered much more thoroughly and insightfully, and in elegant English, by Avi Shlaim in his *Collusion Across the Jordan: King Abdullah, the Zionist Movement, and the Partition of Palestine*-and it says nothing at all about what Pappé today calls the "ethnic cleansing of Palestine."

In this passage Pappé is laying claim to what he regards as early anti-Zionist laurels, to which he has no right. Nowhere in his first book is there a mention of "ethnic cleansing" or any of its equivalents. Indeed, Pappé curiously devotes less than one page of *Britain and the Arab-Israeli Conflict* to a sub-section titled "The Responsibility for the Creation of the Refugee Problem," where he asserts, rather feebly and neutrally, that the British had two views on the matter: that the Jews alone were to blame, and that it was "the AHC [that was responsible] for encouraging the exodus in the cases of Haifa, Jaffa and Jerusalem." Nowhere did the younger, more honest Pappé of the 1980s charge the Jews with expelling "the" Arabs of Palestine. Rather, he tellingly asserted that "the Israelis were

prepared [in 1949] to admit joint responsibility with the Arab countries for the refugee problem by making a gesture and offering to repatriate some of the refugees." Two decades later, moreover, both sides appeared to accept the refugee status quo: "The Israelis... hoped that the Arab states would resettle the refugees [in their territory], and... the Arab states... decided to exploit the conditions in the refugee camps as a political card against Israel." Today's Pappé would not let such outrageous truths pass his lips.

*Britain and the Arab-Israeli Conflict* was bland and hesitant enough (though, like Shlaim's *Collusion*, it did postulate a measure of Jordanian-British-Israeli collusion in 1948) to enable Pappé to get a position in an Israeli university, where Zionist orthodoxy was still the rule and a sine qua non for obtaining a lectureship. The book made no waves, it was read by almost no one, it annoyed nobody. Pappé more or less admits as much when he observes, in his less-than-honest fashion, that the book "was written in the style of a doctoral thesis, which has a way of muting even the strongest critiques" and then claims that its publication elicited "hate letters and death threats"-another claim designed to enhance his self-portrait as a young rebel, which I find extremely difficult to believe.

**In sum, Pappé** is a retroactive poseur. But by the middle or late 1990s, after getting tenure, Pappé did shift gears into a full-blown radicalism, political and historiographical. By then he was advocating Israel's elimination and the establishment in the territory of Mandatory Palestine of one state, consisting of Jews and Arabs. That it would have an Arab majority and, if democratic, be ruled by Arabs was to be assured by a mass return of Arab refugees, which Pappé also advocated, and still advocates. One of his books is dedicated to his two children, whom he hopes will live in a better "Palestine." In *Out of the Frame*, Pappé defines Zionism as "a racist and quite evil philosophy of morality and life." The language is fully as virulent as Hamas's, or worse.

During the 1990s and early 2000s, despite his charm and his charisma as a teacher, Pappé managed to alienate the bulk of the University of Haifa's establishment, and was for years denied promotion to associate (or full) professorship, despite a fulsome list of publications. His work may be shoddy, and it has grown shoddier with the years, and overtly propagandistic, but the denial of promotion was probably the result of political alienation and an unusual form, on his part, of uncollegiality. I have mentioned Pappé's "one-statism." But if truth be told, this is not what pushed the anti-Pappéists to accuse him of "uncollegiality." What drove his Haifa colleagues to distraction was that Pappé, in the course of the second intifada in 2000-2004-when Israel was virtually at war with the Palestinians of the West Bank and the Gaza Strip, while buses and restaurants in Tel Aviv, Jerusalem, and Haifa almost daily were being demolished by suicide bombers-publicly promoted an international boycott of Israel's universities, including his own. In the name of the embattled Palestinians, Pappé called on Western academic institutions to stop joint projects and cut off research funds ("divestment"), to cease contact and cooperation with Israeli academics, to reject Israelis' submissions to journals and university presses, and so on. (The paradox in all this is blatant: Israel's academics have for decades been at the forefront of criticism of Israel's policies in the occupied territories and toward Israeli Arabs. Those are the people Pappé set out to hurt.)

Pappé prefers to explain somewhat differently why many of his colleagues came to loathe him. He alleges that it was the "Tantura Affair," about which more in a moment, and not his boycott advocacy, that made him his enemies. Pappé's aim is to paint Israel's universities as bastions of ideological rigidity and Zionist McCarthyism, and to configure himself as their victim: a crusader for academic freedom crucified on the cross of ideological and historiographical doctrine. This is a stark misrepresentation of reality. True, from the 1950s through the 1970s, and perhaps even in the 1980s, Israel's universities were, in the humanities and social sciences, in all that concerned the history of Israel and of Zionism, bastions of dogmatism and conformism. But such a characterization is wildly wrong about Israeli universities since the 1990s.

From the 1950s to the 1970s, the universities' humanities faculties-and, to a lesser degree, their social science faculties-kept out or marginalized anti-Zionist sentiment and dissent. Zionism, as represented by the Labor Zionist mainstream, ruled as the necessary framework for the understanding of Middle Eastern realities, especially the conflict with the Palestinians and the surrounding Arab world. Indeed, the conflict was simply omitted from the curriculum. (This was partly driven by something non-political: the prevalent Germanic view that "current affairs" were not worthy of scholarly treatment.) And the ideological pressure was such that in the 1950s and the 1960s even Zionist historians-but of the wrong persuasion, such as Benzion Netanyahu-were denied positions. (Netanyahu ended up at Cornell, where he became a prominent historian of the Spanish Inquisition.)

But things changed by the 1990s, partly due to the impact of the works of the "New Historians" (and the "Critical Sociologists," who gained a foothold, or more than a foothold, in Israel's social science faculties even earlier). Even more important, probably, was the integration of Israeli academia into the intellectually open university life of the West. By the early 2000s, departments of political science,

sociology, Hebrew literature, and cultural studies in some Israeli universities had become bulwarks of anti-Zionism, in which professing Zionists can barely achieve a toehold, let alone tenure. And the history departments and the Middle East studies departments are also far from being redoubts of Zionism. In Israeli academia today, one will find the whole political gamut, running from avowed Zionists to critics of Israeli policies to critics of Israel's Jewishness and Israel's existence to (a handful of) advocates of anti-Israel boycotts and divestments.

**But Pappe prefers** to portray his alienation from Haifa as rooted in his own courageous dissidence, his fight against Zionism and McCarthyism. In *Out of the Frame*, these are portrayed as coming to a head in the Tantura affair. In March 1998, a Haifa University student named Teddy Katz submitted a 211-page master's thesis titled "The Exodus of Arabs from Villages at the Foot of Southern Mount Carmel in 1948." It dealt specifically with the fate of two villages, Umm al-Zinat, on the Carmel, and Tantura, on the Mediterranean coast south of Haifa. The main focus was on Tantura. There, argued Katz, a middle-aged kibbutznik and a peace activist, the 33rd Battalion of the Alexandroni Brigade of the Haganah, the main Jewish militia that in the spring of 1948 was transformed into the Israel Defense Forces (IDF), on the morning of May 23 massacred about 250 unarmed villagers after conquering the village the night before. Katz described a systematic Nazi-style slaughter of groups of young men shot and dumped into trenches dug by other Arabs who were themselves subsequently shot, while the village's women and children sat on a beach a few yards away.

Katz had been supervised by a Haifa University historian named Kais Firro, and had been encouraged in his research by Pappe, who served as his spiritual guide. The student had based his thesis on extensive interviews with refugees from Tantura who lived in the West Bank and in Israel, and with veterans of the Alexandroni Brigade. He had not worked in the Haganah or IDF archives, and his massacre story was based on no documentation, Israeli, British, or Arab.

The thesis was awarded a 97 by Firro, a Druze historian, and by two other professors, an Ottomanist and a social scientist—none of them experts on the 1948 war; and in June 2000, Katz was awarded an M.A. "with distinction." But by then the trouble had already started. In January 2000, the Israeli daily *Maariv* published a long magazine piece based on the Katz thesis, and on fresh interviews with some of Katz's interviewees, that in effect supported the massacre allegation. Alexandroni veterans complained, and the following month *Maariv* published a second piece quoting the veterans at length, in effect denying the massacre allegation. In both pieces, the veterans had denied that a massacre had occurred of the type Katz and some of his Arab interviewees alleged (though some had hinted at "dark deeds" having taken place).

Meanwhile the Alexandroni veterans hired a lawyer (a left-winger who had represented Peace Now in several cases) and sued Katz for libel. Going through Katz's taped interviews and his thesis, the lawyer, Giora Erdinast, discovered a series of distortions, discrepancies, and outright inventions. When the court was presented with these findings, Katz broke down—some said he suffered a nervous breakdown or a minor stroke—and agreed to recant: "I did not mean to say that there had been a massacre in Tantura.... Today I say there was no massacre at Tantura." This was in effect accepted by the court as its ruling, and Katz was ordered to publish his recantation. He never did (it was eventually published by the Alexandroni veterans). Instead he recanted his recantation and appealed to Israel's Supreme Court. But the high court upheld the lower court's decision.

Parallel to this process, under pressure from several professors, the University of Haifa established a committee to review Katz's thesis and evidence. It, too, discovered distortions and discrepancies. In his thesis Katz had "quoted" passages that did not appear in his interview tapes. The university annulled the thesis, but allowed Katz to submit a revised version. In September 2002, Katz resubmitted his thesis, now expanded to 568 pages. Again, inexplicably, he was supervised by Firro. He corrected the misquotations but he remained unrepentant: the Alexandroni troops, he still claimed, had massacred dozens, perhaps hundreds, at Tantura on May 23, 1948.

The university appointed a committee of five examiners. But again it bungled the matter. Two of them were clearly not experts on 1948, and two of the others had a few years earlier published (along with a third historian) an apologetic book effectively clearing the IDF of a massacre in Lydda during the 1948 war. Three of the examiners gave the thesis less than a 75, effectively failing it. The university authorities then compromised again and awarded Katz an M.A.—but of the "non-research" variety, preventing him from pushing on to a Ph.D. within its precincts.

**Both times around**, Katz had produced a poor piece of work. But this did not mean that there had been no massacre in Tantura. I decided to look into the matter myself, starting with the archives. I found that there is no evidence in the available documentation to show that there was a large-scale or systematic massacre in Tantura. And this is strange, indeed unique, if such a massacre had occurred, because in the case of all the other known massacres of Arabs that occurred in 1948, there is some

sort of written corroborative evidence-an IDF report; a British, American, or United Nations cable; a monitored Arab radio transmission. About some of the Israeli massacres-Deir Yassin in April 1948, Dawayima and Eilaboun in October 1948-there are multiple and detailed reports in available Israeli, British, and United Nations documentation. (In recent months the IDF archive has inexplicably and illogically re-classified much of the Deir Yassin material that was open to researchers in the early 2000s.)

Regarding Tantura, there is written evidence that there were small-scale atrocities during and perhaps after the conquest of the village, including the shooting of a handful of captured Arab snipers. And one IDF document, from June 1948, obliquely speaks about an act of "sabotage" in the village, without further explication. But no document even obliquely mentions a "massacre." There is not a single piece of written evidence from 1948 asserting a large-scale massacre (and 250 dead would have constituted the largest massacre to have occurred in the 1948 war). There are Israeli intelligence reports about Arab radio transmissions, from June 1948, alleging that women refugees from Tantura who had reached the West Bank had reported cases of rape, robbery, and arson. But none mentioned a massacre. Moreover, oral testimony, elicited forty to fifty years after the event, about a massacre-or a denial of a massacre-during a conflict that is still ongoing and in which propaganda continues to play a large role, is not necessarily credible or dispositive, and cannot form the basis of a reliable reconstruction of events. In my view, then, a large question mark hangs over what happened in Tantura.

(In *Out of the Frame*, Pappé alleges about the massacre at Dawayima, in order to buttress his advocacy of the value of oral history, that "Benny Morris, an ardent positivist and empiricist... reluctantly had to rely on interviews [for lack of documentation]." This is a lie. I interviewed no one about Dawayima. Had Pappé looked at the footnotes in my *The Birth of the Palestinian Refugee Problem 1947-1949* (1988) and *The Birth of the Palestinian Refugee Problem Revisited* (2004), he would have discovered that there are a fistful of documents-Israeli, British, and United Nations-giving details about the massacre at Dawayima, or at least alleging that one had taken place there. I made no mention of any interviews. But Pappé is not one to look at footnotes, documents, or archives. He already knows what happened.)

In my own inquiry into what happened at Tantura, I, too, interviewed participants from both sides-and I found all equally persuasive and credible. None alleged a large-scale massacre, but some reinforced the smattering of documentary evidence about smaller atrocities. Pappé implicitly concedes the ineluctable weakness of oral testimony about something controversial that occurred decades earlier in the course of an ongoing conflict, and so he asserts at one point in *Out of the Frame* that "there is also a Palestinian document, the language of which is far from vague or ambivalent. It appears in the memoirs of a Haifa notable, Muhammad Nimr al-Khatib. A few days after the battle he recorded the testimony of a Palestinian who told of summary executions of dozens of Palestinians [in Tantura]."

The problem with this passage is that it contains a number of falsehoods. No document "appears" or is quoted in the al-Khatib memoir. One may consider the memoir itself-*Consequences of the Naqbah*-a document, but that is not what Pappé says. In any event, the memoir was published in Damascus apparently in the early 1950s (it is undated), and was written by a Muslim Brotherhood cleric and politician from Haifa who was living in Beirut, to which he was rushed for medical treatment and convalescence after being seriously wounded in Haifa in January 1948, four months before Tantura. Thereafter he lived as an exile in Lebanon. There is no evidence that he ever returned to Palestine, and it is highly unlikely that he ever went back. It is unclear whether he invented his Tantura story, or recorded it on the basis of rumors or things he heard from a Tantura refugee (who may or may not have invented his story-in 1948 the Arab world was rife with rumors and inventions about Jewish massacres that had never occurred). The memoir does not tell us when, if at all, he met the witness from Tantura. Al-Khatib's memoir, which is full of untruths on a variety of subjects, cannot be regarded as a reliable "document" about anything (though it contains colorful, and in part accurate, descriptions of the mass flight of Arabs from Haifa in April 1948, which al-Khatib probably heard from friends and relatives who reached Beirut). It may well have served as the origin of the tale of the Tantura massacre that re-surfaced in Damascus in the 1990s.

Since 2000, Pappé has emerged as the chief proponent of the Tantura massacre story and the main defender of Teddy Katz. In 2002, in *Al-Ahram* (in English, online), Pappé alleged that the University of Haifa had expelled Katz. Like much of what Pappé has written on the affair, this, too, is a lie. Now, in *Out of the Frame*, Pappé uses the affair to explain, and to justify, his move to England. He argues that his defense of Katz and of the massacre allegation so alienated his colleagues that they proposed his expulsion from the university.

He describes what he calls a "disciplinary hearing" in May 2002, a month after he had signed an international call for a boycott of Israel's universities, in which Professor Yossi Ben-Artzi, a historical

geographer at Haifa and one of the founders and leaders of Peace Now, accused Pappé of slandering university departments and members of the faculty and generally behaving in a “non-collegial, unethical and immoral” way, deploying “lies, bad-mouthing and impudence.” Pappé, for his part, says that he had violated “not a code of honor, but the precepts of a very inflexible ideology. I was prosecuted by those who saw themselves as the guardians of national history.” Quite characteristically, Pappé fails to tell his readers that one of his University of Haifa critics, the historian Yoav Gelber, in his 2004 book *Komemiyut VeNakba, or Independence and the Naqbah*, himself revealed quite a bit about Israeli atrocities in 1948—indeed, Gelber uncovered, from documents, far more than Pappé has ever done, including information about what transpired at Dawayima.

In fact, there was no “disciplinary hearing” at the University of Haifa. What happened was that Ben-Artzi lodged a complaint with the university’s disciplinary board and submitted a charge sheet against Pappé. But the board’s chairman, Professor Jacob Barnai, refused to initiate proceedings, and the matter was simply dropped. In *Out of the Frame*, Pappé devotes five pages to a “disciplinary hearing” that never was. It seems that the university got cold feet because Pappé, as soon as the indictment against him began to materialize, dashed off a batch of e-mails to academics abroad, who promptly wrote the university condemning the “McCarthyite persecution” of Pappé (and Katz) and “the assault on academic freedom.” Pappé relates that he received “2,100 letters of support.” He quotes at length from these letters, mostly by academics who know nothing about 1948 or about Pappé’s falsifications of history. One of the exceptions, Avi Shlaim of Oxford University (who opposes the academic boycott that Pappé advocates but is solidly in Pappé’s camp when it comes to describing current Middle Eastern realities), is quoted as writing that the charges against Pappé were “politically motivated,” and “evoked shock and horror.” In any event, what happened to Pappé in Haifa was caused not by the Katz controversy or the Tantura affair, but by his defamation of the university and of his colleagues, and by his calls for an international boycott against the backdrop of the exploding bombs of the second intifada. An offer eventually arrived from Exeter, and Pappé left for England.

#### IV.

**Last semester I** taught at Ludwig-Maximilians University in Munich. The seminar, attended by M.A. students and advanced B.A. students, focused on the 1948 war. About half the students were German, the rest from elsewhere in Europe. This past week I received one student’s end-of-semester paper, titled “Ethnic Cleansing of Palestine May 1948-January 1949.” One of the introductory paragraphs reads: “Ethnic cleansing is inhuman, brutal, and absolutely terrible. Often, a link between the Jewish Shoa [sic] and the Ethnic [sic] cleansing of Palestine is made. While the Nazis expelled and tortured the Jews during World War II, the Jews did nearly the same with the Arab [sic]. The brutality between the two situations is visible [sic].” But the student was apparently troubled by the “nearly,” because in her “Conclusion” she added: “The ethnic cleansing operations from 1948 are often compared to the happenings during the 2nd world War [sic]. In this case, the Jews were on the same Level [sic] as the Nazis.”

The paper, while also listing other works in its bibliography, was based almost exclusively on Ilan Pappé’s *The Ethnic Cleansing of Palestine*. It is a fine indication of the measure of Pappé’s success, of his reach in polluting Middle Eastern historiography and in poisoning the minds of those who superficially dabble in it. This is unfortunate, even tragic.

In *Out of the Frame*, Pappé complains that Yoav Gelber had referred to him, during the University of Haifa troubles, as Israel’s “Lord Haw-Haw.” That was the name given by the British media to William Joyce, an American-born Englishman of Irish extraction who broadcast Nazi propaganda from Berlin during World War II. He was tried and hanged by the British as a traitor in 1946. I do not think Pappé has any grounds for complaint. Lord Haw-Haw would have understood and sympathized with what he is doing, and the British are treating him rather well.

*Benny Morris is a professor of Middle Eastern history at Ben-Gurion University and the author of 1948: A History of the First Arab-Israeli War (Yale University Press). This article originally ran in the April 7, 2011, issue of the magazine.*

<http://www.tnr.com/article/books/magazine/85344/ilan-pappe-sloppy-dishonest-historian?page=0,7&passthru=MWE4MzAwYzEwZTUxY2M3Y2VjZWEwODI4NTYyOTZlYmU>

---

<http://spme.net/cgi-bin/articles.cgi?ID=7814>



Artist: Benny Benassi. Featuring artist: The Biz. Album: Pumphonia. Translations: French. âœ•. English. A A. The Liar. Don't talk in vain, babe. You're driving me insane yeah. Don't say your affair is over. Last night I saw you. Foreign arms around you. Don't try to explain the problem. 'cause it's you and me. How does it feel to be a liar?